
 

For information relating to this meeting or to request a copy in another format or 
language please contact: 

Lisa Warrillow, Town Hall, Castle Circus, Torquay, TQ1 3DR  
01803 207064 

Email: democratic.services@torbay.gov.uk 

(i) 

 

 

Wednesday, 13 April 2011 
 

LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 
 

A meeting of Licensing Sub-Committee will be held on 
 

Thursday, 21 April 2011 
 

commencing at 9.30 am 
 

The meeting will be held in the Meadfoot Room, Town Hall, Castle Circus, 
Torquay, TQ1 3DR 

 
 

Members of the Committee 

Councillor Addis 

Councillor Excell 

 

Councillor Stocks 

 

 

 

Our vision is for a cleaner, safer, prosperous Bay 



(ii) 

LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 
AGENDA 

 
1.   Election of Chairman/woman  
 To elect a Chairman/woman for the meeting. 

 
2.   Apologies  
 To receive apologies for absence, including notifications of any 

changes to the membership of the Committee. 
 

3.   Minutes (Pages 1 - 8) 
 To confirm as a correct record the Minutes of the meeting of a Sub-

Committee held on 24 March 2011. 
 

4.   Declarations of interests 
 

 

(a)   To receive declarations of personal interests in respect of items on this 
agenda 

 

 For reference:  Having declared their personal interest members and officers 
may remain in the meeting and speak (and, in the case of Members, vote on 
the matter in question).  If the Member’s interest only arises because they 
have been appointed to an outside body by the Council (or if the interest is as 
a member of another public body) then the interest need only be declared if 
the Member wishes to speak and/or vote on the matter.  A completed 
disclosure of interests form should be returned to the Clerk before the 
conclusion of the meeting. 
 

(b)   To receive declarations of personal prejudicial interests in respect of 
items on this agenda 

 

 For reference:  A Member with a personal interest also has a prejudicial 
interest in that matter if a member of the public (with knowledge of the 
relevant facts) would reasonably regard the interest as so significant that it is 
likely to influence their judgement of the public interest.  Where a Member 
has a personal prejudicial interest he/she must leave the meeting during 
consideration of the item.  However, the Member may remain in the meeting 
to make representations, answer questions or give evidence if the public 
have a right to do so, but having done so the Member must then immediately 
leave the meeting, may not vote and must not improperly seek to influence 
the outcome of the matter.  A completed disclosure of interests form should 
be returned to the Clerk before the conclusion of the meeting. 

 
(Please Note:  If Members and Officers wish to seek advice on any potential 
interests they may have, they should contact Democratic Services or Legal 
Services prior to the meeting.) 
 

5.   Urgent items  
 To consider any other items that the Chairman decides are urgent. 

 
6.   Paddy's Bar and Restaurant, 107 Winner Street, Paignton (Pages 9 - 

120)  To consider Report 90/2011 on an application for review of a Premises 
Licence in respect of Paddy’s Bar and Restaurant, 107 Winner Street, 
Paignton.  
 



(iii) 

7.   Suspension of Hackney Carriage Driver's Licence - Mr Paul Stone (Pages 121 - 
162)  To consider Report 91/2011 on the suspension of a Hackney Carriage 

Driver's Licence. 
 

8.   Suspension of Hackney Carriage Driver's Licence - Mr Dariush 
Zarezadeh 

(Pages 163 - 
204) 

 To consider Report 92/2011 on the suspension of a Hackney Carriage 
Driver's Licence. 
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Minutes of the Licensing Sub-Committee 
 

24 March 2011 
 

-: Present :- 
 

Councillors Addis, Excell and Pentney 
 
 

 
638. Election of Chairman/woman  

 
Councillor Addis was elected as Chairman for the meeting. 
 

639. Minutes  
 
The Minutes of the meetings of the Sub-Committee held on 3 and 10 March 2011 
were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 
 

640. Suspension of Hackney Carriage Driver's Licence - Mr Christopher Mallett  
 
Members considered Report 80/2011 which sought a suspension of a Hackney 
Carriage Driver’s Licence in respect of Mr Christopher Mallett. 
 
Written representations received from: 
 

Name Details Date of Representation 

Parking Operations Officer Representation regarding illegal 
parking by taxis in Torbay. 
 

28January 2010 

Police Representation confirming 
events over a nine month period 
on The Strand, Torquay 
involving taxi drivers. 
 

4 February 2010 

Public Transport Officer Briefing paper regarding taxi 
parking on The Strand, Torquay 
and the impact on bus drivers. 
 

27 January 2010 

Operations Manager – 
Torbay Stagecoach South 
West 

Representations confirming 
ongoing problems with taxis 
parking at The Strand, Torquay 
bus stops. 
 

28 January 2010, 
9 February 2007, 
4 July 2006 

Principal Safety and 
Licensing Officer 
 

Representation sent to all 
Hackney Carriage Drivers 
updating them on the current 

16 January 2009 
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situation regarding the taxi 
ranks and bus bays on the 
harbour side. 
 

Principal Safety and 
Licensing Officer 

Representation sent to all 
Hackney Carriage Drivers 
updating them on the current 
situation regarding the taxi 
ranks and bus bays on the 
harbour side. 
 

3 April 2009 

Principal Safety and 
Licensing Officer 

Representation sent to all 
Hackney Carriage Driver’s 
regarding the non-observation 
of Road Traffic Orders by some 
Hackney Carriage Drivers. 
 

4 December 2009 

Principal Safety and 
Licensing Officer 

Representation sent to all 
Hackney Carriage Drivers 
informing them of the 
arrangements for taxi ranks at 
Vaughan Parade and The 
Strand, Torquay. 
 

31 August 2010 

Parking Operations Officer A photograph showing a taxi 
parked illegally. 
 

15 October 2010 

Licensing Support Officer Letter sent to Mr Mallett 
regarding illegal parking on 
Union Street, Torquay. 
 

25 October 2010 

Parking Operations Officer Four photographs showing a 
taxi parked illegally, one 
enforcement report and two 
extracts of the Parking 
Operations Officer notebook. 

20 October 2010 
26 October 2010 
2 February 2011 
8 February 2011 

Licensing Support Officer Letter sent to Mr Mallett 
regarding illegal parking on 
Union Street, Torquay. 

9 February 2011 

Respondent Email from Mr Christopher 
Mallett responding to a letter 
sent by the Licensing Support 
Officer, dated 9 February 2011, 
explaining the circumstances of 
the incidents. 
 

14 February 2011 

Licensing Support Officer Two Torbay Taxi Rank Reports, 
table detailing observations of 
Taxi’s parked in a Rank from 
22:59 to 23:43 and 00:22 to 

18 February 2011 
19 February 2011 
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00:37. 
 

 Plan of Road Traffic Orders in 
place on Torquay harbour side. 
 

 

 Spreadsheet showing 
percentage of Taxi Rank space 
on Torquay harbour side. 
 

 

 Hackney Carriages and Private 
Hire Vehicles Byelaw 8. 
 

 

 
Oral representations received from: 
 
Name Details 

 
Environmental Health 
Manager (Commercial) 

The Environmental Health Manager (Commercial) outlined 
the Council’s case, as set out in Report 80/2011. 
 

Respondent The Respondent explained the circumstances surrounding 
his breaches of the Road Traffic Orders and byelaw and 
responded to Members’ questions. 

 
Reason for Decision: 
 
That Mr Christopher Mallett’s Hackney Carriage Driver’s Licence be suspended for 
a period of seven days on the ground of ‘any reasonable cause’, as in accordance 
with Section 61(1)(b) of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 
1976. 
 
Reason for Decision: 
 
Having carefully considered all the written and oral Representations put before the 
Sub-Committee, Members resolved this ground to be established following the 
number of warning letters that had been issued from the Principal Safety and 
Licensing Officer (dated 16 January 2009, 3 April 2009, 4 December 2009 and 31 
August 2010) and the Licensing Support Officer (dated 25 October 2010 and 9 
February 2011) raising awareness of the concerns of public safety by drivers 
parking illegally in Torquay.  Mr Mallett confirmed that he had received these 
warning letters and was aware of point 19 of Section 1, Part B of the Hackney 
Carriage and Private Hire Drivers Handbook which states: 
 
‘The number of vehicles stationed at any rank must not exceed the number for 
which the rank is appointed at any time.  If a rank is full at time of a vehicles’ arrival 
at a rank then the driver must proceed to the next available rank.’ 
 
Members noted Mr Mallett’s oral and written admission, as dated 14 February 2011 
that he had parked not in accordance with the Road Traffic Orders or Byelaw 8 and 
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that he had not followed the direction, as specified in the Hackney Carriage and 
Private Hire Drivers Handbook 
 
In concluding Members were satisfied that Mr Mallett had been given sufficient 
warnings but despite this had parked illegally on 15 October 2010, on two separate 
occasions on 20 October 2010, on 26 October 2010, on 2 February 2011, on two 
separate occasions on 8 February 2011, and 18 February 2011 and again on 19 
February 2011 whereby he caused an obstruction to the highway. 
 
Members felt that the suspension was a proportionate and necessary response to 
the breach of the Road Traffic Orders and Byelaw 8 in an attempt to ensure public 
safety. 
 

641. Suspension of Hackney Carriage Driver's Licence - Mr Albert Boyne  
 
Members considered Report 81/2011 which sought to suspend a Hackney Carriage 
Driver’s Licence in respect of Mr Albert Boyne. 
 
Written representations received from: 
 

Name Details Date of Representation 

Parking Operations 
Officer 

Representation regarding 
illegal parking by taxis in 
Torbay. 
 

28 January 2010 

Police Representation confirming 
events over a nine month 
period on The Strand, Torquay 
involving taxi drivers. 
 

4 February 2010 

Public Transport Officer Briefing paper regarding taxi 
parking on The Strand, 
Torquay, and the impact on 
bus drivers. 
 

27 January 2010 

Operations Manager – 
Torbay Stagecoach 
South West 

Representations confirming the 
ongoing problems with taxis 
parking at The Strand bus 
stops. 
 

28 January 2010 
9 February 2007 
4 July 2006 

Principal Safety and 
Licensing Officer 

Representation sent to all 
Hackney Carriage Drivers 
regarding the use of The 
Strand, its taxi rank, the 
adjacent bus bay and the 
roundabout. 
 

16 January 2009 

Principal Safety and 
Licensing Officer 

Representation sent to all 
Hackney Carriage Drivers 
updating them on the current 

3 April 2009 
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situation regarding the taxi 
ranks and bus bays on the 
harbour side. 
 

Principal Safety and 
Licensing Officer 

Representation sent to all 
Hackney Carriage Drivers 
regarding the non-observation 
of Road Traffic Orders by some 
Hackney Carriage Drivers. 
 

4 December 2009 

Principal Safety and 
Licensing Officer 

Representation sent to all 
Hackney Carriage Drivers 
informing them of the 
arrangements for taxi ranks at 
Vaughan Parade and The 
Strand, Torquay. 
 

31 August 2010 

Parking Operations 
Manager 

Taxi/Private Hire Parking 
Report Form. 
 

7 October 2010 and 15 
October 2010 

Parking Operations 
Manager 

Three photographs showing 
taxi parked illegally. 
 

7 October 2010 and 15 
October 2010 

Licensing Support 
Officer 

Letter sent to Mr Boyne 
regarding illegal parking on 
Union Street, Torquay. 

19 October 2010 

Licensing Support 
Officer 

Notes from Parking Operations 
Officer Notebook. 
 

8 February 2011 

Licensing Support 
Officer 

Letter sent to Mr Boyne 
regarding queuing/parking 
offence and inviting his 
comments. 
 

9 February 2011 

 Hackney Carriages and Private 
Hire Vehicles Byelaw 8. 
 

 

Respondent Letter explaining the 
circumstances of the incidents. 
 

Received 18 February 
2011 

 
Oral representations received from: 
 
Name Details 

 
Environmental Health 
Manager (Commercial) 

The Environmental Health Manager (Commercial) outlined 
the Council’s case, as set out in Report 81/2011 and the 
reasons for recommending that the Respondent be 
suspended for three days. 
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Respondent Mr Boyne explained the circumstances surrounding his 

breaches of the Road Traffic Orders and Byelaw and 
confirmed that he had received the warning letters which 
were issued on 16 January 2009, 3 April 2009, 4 December 
2009 and 31 August 2010. 

 
Respondents Response to Representations: 
 
With the Licensing Sub-Committee’s consent, the Respondent circulated a photo 
showing a security van parking on the taxi rank on Union Street rather than parking 
in the designated loading bay. 
 
Decision: 
 
That Mr Albert Boyne’s Hackney Carriage Driver’s Licence be suspended for a 
period of three days on the ground of ‘any other reasonable cause’, as in 
accordance with Section 61(1)(b) of the Local Government (Miscellaneous 
Provisions) Act 1976. 
 
Reason for Decision: 
 
Having carefully considered all the written and oral Representations put before the 
Sub-Committee, Members resolved this ground to be established following the 
number of warning letters that had been issued from the Principal Safety and 
Licensing Officer (dated 16 January 2009, 3 April 2009, 4 December 2009 and 31 
August 2010) and the Licensing Support Officer (dated 19 October 2010 and 9 
February 2011) raising awareness of the concerns of public safety by drivers 
parking illegally in Torquay.  Mr Boyne confirmed that he had received these 
warning letters. 
 
Members noted Mr Boyne’s oral and written admission, as received on the 18 
February 2011 that he had parked not in accordance with the Road Traffic Orders 
or Byelaw 8 and were satisfied by the evidence given that despite these warnings 
Mr Boyne had parked illegally on 8 February 2011 and had been written to on the 
19 October 2010 about a previous incident of illegal parking in the same location. 
 
Members felt that the suspension was a proportionate and necessary response to 
the breach of the Road Traffic Orders and Byelaw 8 in an attempt to ensure public 
safety. 
 
 

642. Application for Private Hire Driver's Licence  
 
Members considered an application for a Private Hire Drivers Licence as set out in 
exempt Report 82/2011. 
 
Written representations received from: 
 

Name 
 

Details Date of Representation 
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Applicant Application from the Applicant 
including two letters from 
Strathclyde Police to North 
Lanarkshire Council. 
 

28 September 2010 
7 November 2007 
7 November 2007 

Applicant Criminal Records Bureau check. 
 

19 October 2010 

Licensing Support 
Officer 

Letter refusing the Application 
for a Private Hire Drivers 
Licence. 
 

2 November 2010 

Applicant Letter from the Applicant 
explaining the circumstances of 
his criminal convictions and the 
changes he has made to his life 
since 2004. 
 

8 November 2010 

Licensing Support 
Officer 

Letter to the Applicant setting 
out information required from 
North Lanarkshire Council. 
 

15 November 2010 

North Lanarkshire 
Council 

Letter confirming the details of 
the Licences held by the 
Applicant. 
 

1 February 2011 

Environmental Health 
Manager 
(Commercial) 

Letter to the Applicant informing 
him that information had been 
received from North Lanarkshire 
Council.  The letter also advised 
the Applicant of Torbay 
Council’s position regarding the 
Taxi Policy in relation to 
convictions and as such, his 
application will go before a 
Licensing Committee for a 
decision. 

24 February 2011 

 
Oral representations received from: 
 

Name 
 

Details 

Environmental Health 
Manager (Commercial 

The Environmental Health Manager (Commercial) outlined 
the Council’s case, as set out in exempt Report 82/2011. 
 

Applicant The Applicant outlined the circumstances surrounding his 
criminal convictions and the reasons he wished to apply for 
a Private Hire Drivers Licence.  The Applicant also 
responded to Members questions. 

 
Decision: 
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That the Applicant, as named in exempt Report 82/2011 be granted a Private Hire 
Drivers Licence. 
 
Reason for Decision: 
 
Having carefully considered all the written and oral Representations Members 
resolved to grant the Private Hire Drivers Licence, despite it being a departure from 
the Council’s Policy and not in accordance with the Officers recommendation, for 
the following exceptional reasons:- 
 
There have been no recorded criminal convictions since 11 February 2004.  
Although Members did note the significant number of offences for dishonesty, there 
were no offences of physical violence against a person or offences of a sexual 
nature. 
 
The Applicant has held a Taxi Drivers Licence, as granted by North Lanarkshire 
Council since 29 August 2007 and a Private Hire Operators Licence, as granted by 
North Lanarkshire Council since 15 December 2007, as stated in correspondence 
from North Lanarkshire Council dated 1 February 2011.  Members also noted the 
absence of evidence to suggest incidents of concern had occurred since the 
granting of these Licences. 
 
Members were reassured by the Applicant’s oral submission that he no longer 
drinks alcohol and has a supportive family which he wishes to be reunited with by 
seeking employment in this area. 
 
In reaching this decision, Members principal reason for granting this application was 
to give the Applicant an opportunity of a second chance. 
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Briefing Report No: 90/2011 Public Agenda Item: Yes 

   
Title: Licensing Act 2003 – An application for a Review of a Premises 

Licence for Paddy’s Bar and Restaurant, 107 Winner Street, 
Paignton 

  
Wards Affected: Roundham with Hyde 
  
To: Licensing Sub- Committee On: 21 April 2011 
    
Contact Officer: Mandy Guy 
℡ Telephone: 01803 208124 
�  E.mail: Licensing@torbay.gov.uk 
 

 
1. Key points and Summary 
 
1.1 To consider and determine the above application for Review of a Premises 

Licence.  
 
1.2 The matter may affect the Corporate Priorities of Community Prosperity and 
 Economic Prosperity. 
  
1.3 As the Licensing Authority has no powers under the Act to raise a 

Representation, Officers are unable to make any recommendation.   
 
1.4  The matters raised relate to the Licensing Objectives “The Prevention of Crime 

 and Disorder”, “Public Safety” and “The Prevention of Public Nuisance”.  
 
1.5      The Authority must hold a hearing to consider the application and any relevant    

     Representations.   
 

The Authority must, having regard to the application and any relevant 
Representations, take such of the steps as detailed below, if any, as it considers 
necessary for the promotion of the Licensing Objectives. 

 
The steps are – 
 

(a) to modify the conditions of the licence; 
(b) to exclude a licensable activity from the scope of the licence; 
(c) to remove the Designated Premises Supervisor; 
(d) to suspend the licence for a period not exceeding three months; 
(e) to revoke the licence; 
 

and for this purpose, the conditions of the licence are modified if any of them are 
altered or omitted or any new condition is added. 
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If the licence is subject to sections 19, 20 and 21 (requirement to include certain 
conditions in Premises Licences) they remain. 
 
Where the Authority takes a step to modify the conditions or exclude a licensable 
activity, it may provide that the modification or exclusion is to have effect for only 
such period (not exceeding three months) as it may specify. 
 

1.6 Reasons for the decision must be given for inclusion in the appropriate Notices 
required to be served on the Responsible Authorities at the determination of the 
matter. 

 
2. Introduction 
 
2.1 An application has been made under Section 51 of the Act for a Review of the 

Premises Licence, at the Premise detailed above.  Details of the application are 
shown in Appendix 1.  

A brief description of the Review is as follows. 

The Police have sought a Review of the Premises Licence on grounds relating to 
the Licensing Objectives, The Prevention of Crime and Disorder, Public Safety 
and The Prevention of Public Nuisance. 

 The Police have supplied supporting information relating to the Review, shown in 
Appendix 2. 

A copy of the current Premises Licence is shown in Appendix 3. 

 

2.2 Torbay Council as the Licensing Authority, is satisfied that the application has 
been properly made, that the Applicant is a Responsible Authority, and that the 
administrative requirements of Section 51(3)(a) and (b) have been met and that 
the Representation has not been subsequently withdrawn and is not vexatious, 
frivolous or repetitious.   

 There have been no Representations from any other Responsible Authority or 
any Interested Party.  

 We have received a letter from one of the holders of the Premises Licence in 
response to the Review.  This is shown as Appendix 4. 

2.3 The Authority is required to conduct a hearing by the provisions of Section 52(2). 

2.4 Appropriate Notices have been issued to all parties, as required by the Licensing 
Act 2003 (Hearing Regulations) 2005, including, where appropriate, details of the 
Representations and the procedure to be followed at the hearing. 

 
2.5 Once the matter is determined, a Right of Appeal to the Magistrates’ Court is 

granted by Section 181 of the Act and, by Paragraph 8(2) of Schedule 5 to :-  

(a) the Applicant for the Review, 
(b) the holder of the Premises Licence, or 
(c) any other person who made relevant Representations in relation to the 

application. 
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In the event that an Appeal is entered, the determination will not have affect until 
the Appeal is either determined or withdrawn. 

 

2.6 Following such Appeal, the Magistrates’ court may:- 
(a) dismiss the Appeal, 
(b) substitute for the decision appealed against any other decision which could 
have been made by the Licensing Authority, or 
(c) remit the case to the Licensing Authority to dispose of it in accordance with 
the direction of the Court, 

           and may make such an order as to costs as it thinks fit. 
 
Frances Hughes 
Executive Head Community Safety 
 
Appendices 
 
Appendix 1  Details of the application for Review. 

Appendix 2  Details of supporting information from the Police. 

Appendix 3  A copy of the Premises Licence.   

Appendix 4  Letter from one of the holders of the Premises Licence in response 
                                    to the Review 

 
Documents available in members’ rooms 
 
None 
 
Background Papers: 
The following documents/files were used to compile this report: 
 
Torbay Council Licensing Policy 2011. 
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Report No: 91/2011 Public Agenda Item: Yes 
   
Title: Suspension of Hackney Carriage Driver’s Licence – Mr Paul Stone 
  

Wards Affected: All 
  

To: Licensing Sub-Committee On: 21  April 2011 
    
Key Decision: No   
   

Change to 
Budget: 

No Change to Policy 
Framework: 

No 
 

   

Contact Officer: Steve Cox 
℡ Telephone: 01803 208034 
�  E.mail: Steve.cox@torbay.gov.uk 
 

 
1. What we are trying to achieve 
 
1.1 This report concerns a Hackney Carriage Driver who despite several warnings has 

failed to comply with the Road Traffic Orders and Byelaws of Torbay Council whilst 
going about his business. 

 
2. Recommendation(s) for decision 
 
2.1 It is recommend that:  
 

1. Mr Paul Stone’s Hackney Carriage Driver’s Licence be suspended for 7 
days.  

 
3. Key points and reasons for recommendations 
 
3.1 By the provisions of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976, 

Torbay Council is the Licensing Authority in respect of Hackney Carriages, Private 
Hire Vehicles and their drivers within Torbay. 

 
3.2 Section 61 Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 gives the Local 

Authority the power to suspend or revoke a Hackney Carriage Driver’s Licence for 
‘any other reasonable cause’. 

 
3.3 This report concerns Hackney Carriage Drivers queuing and parking in areas in 

Torbay covered by Road Traffic Orders, as well as causing an obstruction to other 
road users. This has resulted in complaints from The Police, other road users and 
members of the public, as well as the general concerns Officers have about safety. 
This is particularly prevalent on Torquay harbour side but applies elsewhere too. 
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3.4 Although a number of different measures had been tried and three letters sent to all 
Hackney Carriage Drivers during 2009, problems were not resolved. In an attempt 
to address this, the Officer working party, with attendees from Parking Enforcement, 
Highways, Licensing, Transportation and the Police met again. It was decided at 
this meeting to threaten to move the Taxi’s ranks from The Strand, onto Torwood 
Street. This raised significant concerns so Officers attended a meeting with taxi 
drivers. The outcome of that meeting is that a trial was implemented to see if the 
Hackney Carriage drivers would comply with the road Traffic Orders. To help this, 
significant enforcement took place as well. A letter was sent to all Hackney Carriage 
Drivers advising them of the trial and the enforcement that would take place both on 
the harbourside and elsewhere, see Appendix 3.  

 
3.5 Despite these letters of which all were sent to Mr Stone, on 29 October 2010 at 

23.07 a Licensing Enforcement Officer witnessed Hackney Carriage Licence 
Number HC132, registration number MF58 HNL,  parked in such a way that it was 
overhanging into the carriage way from the back of Vaughn Parade Short Rank.  
This was observed for 3 minutes.  Mr Stone was subsequently sent a letter dated 4 

November 2010 about this incident. 
 
3.6 At 2343 on the 18 February 2011, Hackney Carriage Number HC132, registration 

number MF58 HNL, was witnessed by a Licensing Enforcement Officers 
overhanging the carriage way from the back of the Vaughn Parade Short Rank, for 
7 minutes.  Again at 0022 on 19 February 2011 the same vehicle was witnessed by 
Licensing Enforcement Officers parked illegally on double yellow lines at the back of 
the bus bay on the seaward side of Torquay Harbour. A letter was sent to Mr Stone 
on the 4 March 2011 regarding these incidents and requesting an explanation.   

 
3.7 The above incidents are in contravention of both the Road Traffic Order and Byelaw 

8 of Torbay Council’s Hackney Carriages and Private Hire Vehicles Byelaws.   
 
For more detailed information on this proposal please refer to the Supporting 
Information. 
 
Frances Hughes 
Executive Head Community Safety 
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Supporting information to Report 91/2011 
 
A1. Introduction and history 
 
A1.1 By the provisions of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976, 

Torbay Council is the Licensing Authority in respect of Hackney Carriages, Private 
Hire Vehicles and their drivers within Torbay. 

 
A1.2 Section 61 Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 gives the Local 

Authority the power to suspend or revoked a Hackney Carriage Driver’s Licence for 
‘any other reasonable cause’. 

  
A1.3 This report concerns Hackney Carriage Drivers queuing and parking in areas in 

Torbay covered by Road Traffic Orders, as well as causing an obstruction to other 
road users. This has resulted in complaints from The Police, other road users and 
members of the public, as well as the general concerns Officers have about safety. 
See Appendix 1. This is particularly prevalent on Torquay harbour side but applies 
elsewhere too.  

 
A1.4 This biggest area for complaints and the concerns of Officers is around the bus 

bays and taxi ranks on The Strand and on The Clocktower roundabout, as well as 
the GPO roundabout. Officers’ concerns relate to the risk to pedestrians crossing 
the road, or alighting from buses, where they are away from the kerbside and being 
hit by a moving vehicle. There are also significant concerns about taxis obstructing 
the highway particularly at the exit to the roundabout and being a danger to other 
road users.  There have been 13 road traffic accidents in the past 13 months up to 
December 2010 on the harbourside alone, though not all related to taxis. Torbay 
Council as the Licensing, Highways and Parking Enforcement Authority needs to 
exercise a duty of care in these matters, as informal attempts to resolve the issue 
have been unsuccessful. 

 
A1.5 Although a number of different measures had been tried and three letters sent to all 

Hackney Carriage Drivers during 2009 (see Appendix 2), problems were not 
resolved and this resulted in a number of Drivers having their Drivers Licences 
suspended.  

 
A1.6   In a further attempt to address this, an Officer working party, with attendees from 

Parking Enforcement, Highways, Licensing, Transportation and the Police, met. It 
was decided at this meeting to threaten to move the Taxi’s ranks from The Strand, 
onto Torwood Street. This was put to representatives of the Hackney Carriage 
Drivers in early August 2010. They raised significant concerns therefore Officers 
were invited to attend a meeting of the Taxi Trade Association. 

 
A1.7 The outcome of that meeting is that a trial was implemented to see if the Hackney 

Carriage drivers would comply with the road Traffic Orders. To help this significant 
enforcement took place as well. A letter was sent to all Hackney Carriage Drivers 
advising them of the trial and the enforcement that would take place both on the 
harbourside and elsewhere, see Appendix 3. Overall this approached worked well, 
though since the end of the trial and the reduction in enforcement some drivers 
have returned to being less compliant. However it is important to note the majority 
still comply and at this time it has been felt that to move the ranks would 
disadvantage those, although it still remains an option.  
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A1.8 What follows is the failures of Mr Stone to comply with Road Traffic Orders both in 
Torquay Town Centre and on the harbourside.  

 
A1.9 Despite these letters of which all were sent to Mr Stone, on 29 October 2010 at 

23.07 a Licensing Enforcement Officer witnessed Hackney Carriage Licence 
Number HC132, registration number MF58 HNL,  parked in such a way that it was 
overhanging into the carriage way from the back of Vaughn Parade Short Rank.  
This was observed for 3 minutes. See Appendix 4. Mr Stone was subsequently sent 
a letter dated 4 November 2010 about this incident. See Appendix 5. 

 
A1.10 At 2343 on the 18 February 2011, Hackney Carriage Number HC132, registration 

number MF58 HNL, was witnessed by a Licensing Enforcement Officers 
overhanging the carriage way from the back of the Vaughn Parade Short Rank, for 
7 minutes.  Again at 0022 on 19 February 2011 the same vehicle was witnessed by 
Licensing Enforcement Officers parked illegally on double yellow lines at the back of 
the bus bay on the seaward side of Torquay Harbour. See Appendix 6. A letter was 
sent to Mr Stone on the 4 March 2011 regarding these incidents and requesting an 
explanation.  See Appendix 7. 

 
A1.11 The above incidents are in contravention of both the Road Traffic Order and Byelaw 

8 of Torbay Council’s Hackney Carriages and Private Hire Vehicles Byelaws.   
  
A1.12 Mr Stone responded to the letter dated 4 March 2011 by a letter dated 8 March 

2011.  See Appendix 8. 
 
A1.13 Attached is a map of the location, giving the Road Traffic requirements that apply to 

the harbourside. See Appendix 9.  
 
A1.14 It should be noted that the harbourside is a very busy area with many competing 

interests. One argument put forward by some drivers is that there is insufficient 
space for taxis. There is no requirement in law for Torbay Council to provide Taxi 
Ranks; however the Council does provide space as Taxis provide an important part 
of an integrated transport strategy, helping to address late night economy issues. 
The taxi ranks are reviewed regularly as part of the Council’s unmet demand study 
for Hackney Carriages.  If ‘no waiting areas’ are excluded, Taxi ranks make up 18% 
of the space before midnight and 26% after midnight. This does not at this time 
include the new rank outside The Clocktower public house. See Appendix 10. 

 
A1.15 A copy of Byelaw 8 of Torbay Council’s Hackney Carriages and Private Hire 

Vehicles Byelaws is attached at Appendix 11. 
 
A1.16 It is recommended that Mr Stone’s Hackney Carriage Drivers Licence be 

suspended for 7 days. 
 
A1.17 There is a right of Appeal. Any Appeal would be to the Magistrates’ Court within 21 

days from the date of a Notice being sent out following the decision. 
 
A2. Risk assessment of preferred option 
 
A2.1 Outline of significant key risks 
 
A2.1.1 There are no significant risks if the recommendation is agreed. The potential risks to 

other road users and pedestrians would be reduced by agreeing the 
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recommendation. However, there is the potential for an Appeal to the Magistrates’ 
Court which may incur a financial cost. 

 
A2.1.2 If the recommendation is not followed, then the risk may be greater in the long term, 

as the issue of ignoring the Road Traffic Orders and Byelaw may continue with the 
potential for further road traffic accidents or worse.  

 
A3. Options 
 
A3.1 The options are: 
  

(i) to grant the suspension   
(ii) to refuse the suspension  
(iii) to suspend for a different period of time 
(iv) to revoke the licence  
 

A4. Summary of resource implications 
 
A4.1 There are resource implications if there is an Appeal to the Magistrates’ Court 

against the suspension.  
 
A5. What impact will there be on equalities, environmental sustainability and 

crime and disorder? 
 
A5.1 There are no impacts upon equalities and environmental sustainability. There are 

potential crime and disorder issues associated with obstruction of the highway, but 
this approach should address those.  

 
A6. Consultation and Customer Focus 
 
A6.1 There has been no public consultation on this matter, although the drivers are 

aware of the issues both from their Taxi handbook, from the letters they have 
received and from a Taxi Trade Association meeting.  

 
A7. Are there any implications for other Business Units? 
 
A7.1 There are no implications for other business units. 
 
Appendices 
 
Appendix 1  Letter from Richard Brown Parking Operations Officer dated 28th January 

2010 
 
  Email from the Police dated 4th Feb 2010 
 
  Briefing note from Lesley Dransfield dated 27th January 2010 and from  
  Christine Ratcliffe Operations Manager at Stage Coach dated 28th January 
  2010. 
 
Appendix 2 Letter to All Hackney Carriage Drivers dated 16th January 2009 
 
  Letter to All Hackney Carriage Drivers dated 3rd April 2009 
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  Letter to All Hackney Carriage Drivers dated 4th December 2009 
 
Appendix 3 Letter to All Hackney Carriage Drivers dated 31st August 2010 
. 
Appendix 4 Enforcement sheet for 29th October 2010  
 
Appendix 5 Letter dated 3rd November 2010 to Mr Stone 
 
Appendix 6 Enforcement sheets dated 18th February 2011 and 19th February 2011 
 
Appendix 7 letter dated 4th March 2011 to Mr Stone 
 
Appendix 8 Letter from Mr Stone dated 8th March 2011 
 
Appendix 9 Plan of Road Traffic Orders in place on Torquay harbour side 
 
Appendix 10 Spreadsheet showing the percentage of Taxi Rank space on the harbour 

side 
 
Appendix 11 A copy of Byelaw 8 of Torbay Council’s Hackney Carriages and Private Hire 

Vehicles 
 
Documents available in members’ rooms 
 
None 
 
Background Papers: 
The following documents/files were used to compile this report: 
 
None 
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Schools and services for children and young people ● social care and housing ● recycling, waste disposal and 

clean streets ● community safety ● roads and transportation ● town planning ● tourism, harbours and 

economic regeneration ● consumer protection and licensing ● leisure, museums, libraries and arts  

If you require this in a different format or language, please contact me.  

 

 

 

  

Appendix 5 
Please reply to: Shaun Rackley, Licensing Support 

Officer, Licensing & Public Protection, 

Roebuck House, Abbey Road, 

Torquay, Devon 

TQ2 5EJ 

Mr P A Stone 

 

(address removed) 

 

My ref: SAR090465 

Your ref: SRU 155843 

Telephone: 01803 208121 

Fax: 01803 208854 

E-mail: Licensing@torbay.gov.uk 

Website: www.torbay.gov.uk 

Date: 3rd November 2010 

 

 

 

Dear Mr Stone, 

 

Re:  Hackney Carriage Number 132  – Registration Number MF58 HNC 

     
I am writing to you to inform you that your vehicle registration details have been passed to me because your vehicle has been 

seen illegally parked on the Harbourside at Torquay by Licensing Enforcement Officers. I have been informed that at 23:07 

hrs on Friday 29th October 2010, your vehicle was parked in such a way that it was overhanging into the carriage way from 

the back of the Vaughan Parade Short Rank, this was observed for 3 mins.  Please be reminded that you should not be 

parking illegally at any time and any further breaches of parking regulations is likely to result in you being brought before the 

Licensing Committee to explain your actions, with the recommendation of suspension of your drivers badge. The road traffic 

order for the short rank has designated the rank for 3 cars, and although four can probably fit without causing an obstruction, 

five cannot. 

 

As I am sure you are aware there have been many problems with the parking of taxis around Torquay Harbourside for 

sometime now and we have reached the point where we can no longer allow this situation to continue. As a result many 

meetings have taken place between various representatives of the Council, the Taxi Trade and the Police and the result of 

these meetings is that the taxi trade have asked for a period of sustained enforcement which is now taking place. During this 

enforcement time registration numbers of illegally parked vehicles are been taken by Licensing Staff, Parking Staff and the 

Police as well as CCTV. These numbers are being passed to the Licensing Section and if any vehicle is seen to be repeatedly 

breaching parking regulations then action will be taken against the driver of the offending vehicle.  

 

Please ensure that in the future you park your vehicle legally and in full compliance with all road traffic orders at all times. If 

you were not the driver of the vehicle at this time please accept my apologies however I do need you to contact me to advise 

me of who was driving your vehicle at the time this incident took place. 

 

Should you wish to discuss this matter further then please contact me on the above telephone number. 

 

Yours sincerely 
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Shaun Rackley 

Licensing Support Officer 

Licensing & Public Protection 
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Schools and services for children and young people ● social care and housing ● recycling, waste disposal and 

clean streets ● community safety ● roads and transportation ● town planning ● tourism, harbours and 

economic regeneration ● consumer protection and licensing ● leisure, museums, libraries and arts  

If you require this in a different format or language, please contact me.  

 

 

 

Appendix 7 Please reply to: Shaun Rackley 

Licensing & Public Protection 

Roebuck House, Abbey Road, 

Torquay, Devon 

TQ2 5EJ 

Mr P A Stone 

141 Queensway 

Chelston 

Torquay 

TQ2 6BZ 

My ref:  

Your ref: SRU 160041 

Telephone: 01803 208121 

Fax: 01803 208854 

E-mail: Shaun.rackley@torbay.gov.uk 

Website: www.torbay.gov.uk 

Date: 4th March 2011 

 

 

Dear Mr Stone, 

 

Re:  Hackney Carriage Number 132 – Registration Number MF58 HNC 

     
I am writing to inform you that your vehicle has been seen illegally parked on the Harbourside at Torquay by Licensing 

Enforcement Officers. Your vehicle was seen at 23:43 hrs on Friday 18th February 2011 overhanging into the carriage way 

from the back of the Vaughan Parade Short Rank, this was observed for 7 mins.  The road traffic order for this rank has 

designated the rank for 3 cars, and although four can probably fit without causing an obstruction, five cannot.  Your vehicle 

was again seen at 00:22 hrs on the 19th February 2011 parked illegally on double yellow lines at the back of the bus bay on 

the seaward side of Torquay Harbour. 

 

As we have reminded you in previous correspondence you should not be parking illegally at any time and you were warned 

that any further breaches of parking regulations could result in you being brought before the Licensing Committee to explain 

your actions.  

 

From our records we have recently written to you, (Ref: SAR090465, dated 3rd November 2010) regarding illegal parking on 

the harbour side on another separate occasion.  As a result of this I would now like you to write to me as soon as possible and 

in no case no later than 7 days from receipt of this letter to explain your actions as to why you think it is acceptable to be 

carrying on breaking parking regulations. On receipt of this information the Licensing Manger will decide whether to take the 

matter to Licensing Committee for actioning. 

 

Should you wish to discuss this matter further then please contact me on the above telephone number. 

 

 

Yours sincerely 

 

Shaun Rackley 

Licensing Support Officer 

Licensing & Public Protection. 
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Report No: 92/2011 Public Agenda Item: Yes 
   
Title: Suspension of Hackney Carriage Driver’s Licence – Mr Dariush 

Zarezadeh 
  

Wards Affected: All 
  

To: Licensing Sub-Committee On: 21 April 2011 
    
Key Decision: No   
   

Change to 
Budget: 

No Change to Policy 
Framework: 

No 
 

   

Contact Officer: Steve Cox 
℡ Telephone: 01803 208034 
�  E.mail: Steve.cox@torbay.gov.uk 
 

 
1. What we are trying to achieve 
 
1.1 This report concerns a Hackney Carriage Driver who despite several warnings has 

failed to comply with the Road Traffic Orders and Byelaws of Torbay Council whilst 
going about his business. 

 
2. Recommendation(s) for decision 
 
2.1 It is recommend that:  
 

1. Mr Dariush Zarezadeh’s Hackney Carriage Driver’s Licence be suspended 
for 7 days.  

 
3. Key points and reasons for recommendations 
 
3.1 By the provisions of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976, 

Torbay Council is the Licensing Authority in respect of Hackney Carriages, Private 
Hire Vehicles and their drivers within Torbay. 

 
3.2 Section 61 Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 gives the Local 

Authority the power to suspend or revoke a Hackney Carriage Driver’s Licence for 
‘any other reasonable cause’. 

 
3.3 This report concerns Hackney Carriage Drivers queuing and parking in areas in 

Torbay covered by Road Traffic Orders, as well as causing an obstruction to other 
road users. This has resulted in complaints from The Police, other road users and 
members of the public, as well as the general concerns Officers have about safety. 
This is particularly prevalent on Torquay harbour side but applies elsewhere too. 
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3.4 Although a number of different measures had been tried and three letters sent to all 

Hackney Carriage Drivers during 2009, problems were not resolved. In an attempt 
to address this, the Officer working party, with attendees from Parking Enforcement, 
Highways, Licensing, Transportation and the Police met again. It was decided at 
this meeting to threaten to move the Taxi’s ranks from The Strand, onto Torwood 
Street. This raised significant concerns so officer attended a meeting with taxi 
drivers. The outcome of that meeting is that a trial was implemented to see if the 
Hackney Carriage drivers would comply with the road Traffic Orders. To help this 
significant enforcement took place as well. A letter was sent to all Hackney Carriage 
Drivers advising them of the trial and the enforcement that would take place both on 
the harbourside and elsewhere, see Appendix 3.  

 
3.5 Despite these letters of which all were sent  to Mr Zarezadeh at 10.37 on 18th 

October 2010 and again at 14.30 on 22 October 2010, a Parking Enforcement 
Officer witnessed Hackney Carriage Licence number HC 102, registration number 
WF57 ZUA, parked illegally on double yellow lines outside Natwest Bank, Union 
Street, Torquay.  Mr Zarezadeh was subsequently sent a warning letter dated 28 
October 2010 about these incidents. 

  
3.6 At 0037 on the 19th February 2011, a Licensing Support Officer witnessed Hackney 

Carriage HC102, registration number WF57 ZUA, illegally parked on double yellow 
lines at the rear of the bus lane on the seaward side of Torquay Harbour.  At the 
time in question a police van on an emergency call, came around the clock tower 
roundabout and had to move the vehicle on by the use of its sirens, as it was 
causing an obstruction in the highway.  A letter was sent to Mr Zarezadeh regarding 
this incident on the 4 March 2011 and requesting an explanation.   

 
3.7 The above incidents are in contravention of both the Road Traffic Order and Byelaw 

8 of Torbay Council’s Hackney Carriages and Private Hire Vehicles Byelaws.   
 
For more detailed information on this proposal please refer to the Supporting 
Information. 
 
Frances Hughes  Executive Head Community Safety 
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Supporting information to Report 92/2011 
 
A1. Introduction and history 
 
A1.1 By the provisions of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976, 

Torbay Council is the Licensing Authority in respect of Hackney Carriages, Private 
Hire Vehicles and their drivers within Torbay. 

 
A1.2 Section 61 Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 gives the Local 

Authority the power to suspend or revoked a Hackney Carriage Driver’s Licence for 
‘any other reasonable cause’. 

  
A1.3 This report concerns Hackney Carriage Drivers queuing and parking in areas in 

Torbay covered by Road Traffic Orders, as well as causing an obstruction to other 
road users. This has resulted in complaints from The Police, other road users and 
members of the public, as well as the general concerns Officers have about safety. 
See Appendix 1. This is particularly prevalent on Torquay harbour side but applies 
elsewhere too.  

 
A1.4 This biggest area for complaints and the concerns of Officers is around the bus 

bays and taxi ranks on The Strand and on The Clocktower roundabout, as well as 
the GPO roundabout. Officers’ concerns relate to the risk to pedestrians crossing 
the road, or alighting from buses, where they are away from the kerbside and being 
hit by a moving vehicle. There are also significant concerns about taxis obstructing 
the highway particularly at the exit to the roundabout and being a danger to other 
road users.  There have been 13 road traffic accidents in the past 13 months up to 
December 2010 on the harbourside alone, though not all related to taxis. Torbay 
Council as the Licensing, Highways and Parking Enforcement Authority needs to 
exercise a duty of care in these matters, as informal attempts to resolve the issue 
have been unsuccessful. 

 
A1.5 Although a number of different measures had been tried and three letters sent to all 

Hackney Carriage Drivers during 2009 (see Appendix 2), problems were not 
resolved and this resulted in a number of Drivers having their Drivers Licences 
suspended.  

 
A1.6   In a further attempt to address this, an Officer working party, with attendees from 

Parking Enforcement, Highways, Licensing, Transportation and the Police, met. It 
was decided at this meeting to threaten to move the Taxi’s ranks from The Strand, 
onto Torwood Street. This was put to representatives of the Hackney Carriage 
Drivers in early August 2010. They raised significant concerns therefore Officers 
were invited to attend a meeting of the Taxi Trade Association. 

 
A1.7 The outcome of that meeting is that a trial was implemented to see if the Hackney 

Carriage drivers would comply with the road Traffic Orders. To help this significant 
enforcement took place as well. A letter was sent to all Hackney Carriage Drivers 
advising them of the trial and the enforcement that would take place both on the 
harbourside and elsewhere, see Appendix 3. Overall this approached worked well, 
though since the end of the trial and the reduction in enforcement some drivers 
have returned to being less compliant. However it is important to note the majority 
still comply and at this time it has been felt that to move the ranks would 
disadvantage those, although it still remains an option.  

 

Page 165



  

A1.8 What follows are the failures of Mr Zarezadeh to comply with Road Traffic Orders 
both in Torquay Town Centre and on the harbourside.  

 
A1.9 At 10.37 on 18th October 2010 and again at 14.30 on 22 October 2010, a Parking 

Enforcement Officer witnessed Hackney Carriage Licence number HC 102, 
registration number WF57 ZUA, parked illegally on double yellow lines outside 
Natwest Bank, Union Street, Torquay.  See Appendix 4.  Mr Zarezadeh was 
subsequently sent a written warning letter dated 28 October 2010 about these 
incidents.  See Appendix 5. 

 
A1.10 At 0037 on the 19th February 2011, a Licensing Support Officer witnessed Hackney 

Carriage HC102, registration number WF57 ZUA, illegally parked on double yellow 
lines at the rear of the bus lane on the seaward side of Torquay Harbour.  At the 
time in question a police van on an emergency call, came around the clock tower 
roundabout and had to move the vehicle on by the use of its sirens, as it was 
causing an obstruction in the highway. See Appendix 6. A letter was sent to Mr 
Zarezadeh regarding this incident on the 4 March 2011 regarding and requesting an 
explanation. See Appendix 7. 

 
A1.11 The above incidents are in contravention of both the Road Traffic Order and Byelaw 

8 of Torbay Council’s Hackney Carriages and Private Hire Vehicles Byelaws.   
  
A1.12 Mr Zarezadeh responded to the letter dated 4 March 2011 by a letter dated 10 

March 2011. See Appendix 8.  In this letter Mr Zarezadeh has written that he pulled 
over to allow a Police vehicle, which had its lights and sirens on, to pass.  However, 
a statement from the Environmental Health Manager states that this was not the 
case and that the vehicle was already illegally parked.  See Appendix 12. 

 
A1.13 Attached is a map of the location, giving the Road Traffic requirements that apply to 

the harbourside. See Appendix 9. 
 
A1.14 It should be noted that the harbourside is a very busy area with many competing 

interests. One argument put forward by some drivers is that there is insufficient 
space for taxis. There is no requirement in law for Torbay Council to provide Taxi 
Ranks; however the Council does provide space as Taxis provide an important part 
of an integrated transport strategy, helping to address late night economy issues. 
The taxi ranks are reviewed regularly as part of the Council’s unmet demand study 
for Hackney Carriages.  If ‘no waiting areas’ are excluded, Taxi ranks make up 18% 
of the space before midnight and 26% after midnight. This does not at this time 
include the new rank outside The Clocktower public house. See Appendix 10. 

 
A1.15 A copy of Byelaw 8 of Torbay Council’s Hackney Carriages and Private Hire 

Vehicles Byelaws is attached at Appendix 11. 
 
A1.16 It is recommended that Mr Zarezadeh’s Hackney Carriage Drivers Licence be 

suspended for 7 days. 
 
A1.17 There is a right of Appeal. Any Appeal would be to the Magistrates’ Court within 21 

days from the date of a Notice being sent out following the decision. 
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A2. Risk assessment of preferred option 
 
A2.1 Outline of significant key risks 
 
A2.1.1 There are no significant risks if the recommendation is agreed. The potential risks to 

other road users and pedestrians would be reduced by agreeing the 
recommendation. However, there is the potential for an Appeal to the Magistrates’ 
Court which may incur a financial cost. 

 
A2.1.2 If the recommendation is not followed, then the risk may be greater in the long term, 

as the issue of ignoring the Road Traffic Orders and Byelaw may continue with the 
potential for further road traffic accidents or worse.  

 
A3. Options 
 
A3.1 The options are: 
  

(i) to grant the suspension   
(ii) to refuse the suspension  
(iii) to suspend for a different period of time 
(iv) to revoke the licence  
 

A4. Summary of resource implications 
 
A4.1 There are resource implications if there is an Appeal to the Magistrates’ Court 

against the suspension.  
 
A5. What impact will there be on equalities, environmental sustainability and 

crime and disorder? 
 
A5.1 There are no impacts upon equalities and environmental sustainability. There are 

potential crime and disorder issues associated with obstruction of the highway, but 
this approach should address those.  

 
A6. Consultation and Customer Focus 
 
A6.1 There has been no public consultation on this matter, although the drivers are 

aware of the issues both from their Taxi handbook, from the letters they have 
received and from a Taxi Trade Association meeting.  

 
A7. Are there any implications for other Business Units? 
 
A7.1 There are no implications for other business units. 
 
Annexes 
 
Appendix 1  Letter from Richard Brown Parking Operations Officer dated 28th January 

2010 
 
  Email from the Police dated 4th Feb 2010 
 
  Briefing note from Lesley Dransfield dated 27th January 2010 and from  
  Christine Ratcliffe Operations Manager at Stage Coach dated 28th January 
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  2010. 
 
Appendix 2 Letter to All Hackney Carriage Drivers dated 16th January 2009 
 

Letter to All Hackney Carriage Drivers dated 3rd April 2009 
 
  Letter to All Hackney Carriage Drivers dated 4th December 2009 
 
Appendix 3 Letter to All Hackney Carriage Drivers dated 31st August 2010 
. 
Appendix 4 Enforcement sheet for 18th October 2010 and 2 photographs  
 
Appendix 5 Letter dated 28th October 2010 to Mr Zarezadeh 
 
Appendix 6 Enforcement sheet for 19th February 2011  
 
Appendix 7    Letter dated 4th march 2011 to Mr Zarezadeh 
 
Appendix 8 Letter from Mr Zarezadeh dated 10th March 2011 
 
Appendix 9 Plan of Road Traffic Orders in place on Torquay harbour side 
 
Appendix 10 Spreadsheet showing the percentage of Taxi Rank space on the harbour 

side 
 
Appendix 11 A copy of Byelaw 8 of Torbay Council’s Hackney Carriages and Private Hire 

Vehicles 
 
Appendix 12 Statement of Stephen Cox regarding the incident at 0037 on the morning of 

the 19th February 2011 
 
Documents available in members’ rooms 
 
None 
 
Background Papers: 
The following documents/files were used to compile this report: 
 
None 
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Schools and services for children and young people ● social care and housing ● recycling, waste 
disposal and clean streets ● community safety ● roads and transportation ● town planning ● 
tourism, harbours and economic regeneration ● consumer protection and licensing ● leisure, 

museums, libraries and arts 

If you require this in a different format or language, please contact me. 

 

 
 
 
  

Appendix 3 
 

Please reply to: Steve Cox,  

Principal Safety & Licensing Officer, Licensing 

Section, Roebuck House, Torquay. TQ2 5EJ 

My ref: SJC/SJC/0618806 

 

To ALL HC Drivers 

Your ref:  

Telephone: 01803 208126 

Fax: 01803 208854 

E-mail: 

Website: 

Licensing@torbay.gov.uk 

www.torbay.gov.uk 

Date: 31st August 2010 

 

Dear  

 

Re: Hackney Carriage Drivers  

 
I am writing to you following a meeting of the Torbay Taxi Association dated 17th August 2010, which I 
attended along with two colleagues from Devon and Cornwall Constabulary. The purpose of the 
meeting was to discuss a proposal by Torbay Council and Devon and Cornwall Constabulary to remove 
the Vaughan Parade and The Strand Bus Stop ranks and to replace them with new temporary ranks on 
Torwood Street.  
 
This was met with complete opposition, due a number of reasons. Some of those reasons had validity 
but maybe some less so. The vast majority present preferred an option of hard enforcement to address 
the concerns of public safety, so targeting those who refuse to take responsibility for their actions.  
Since that meeting Officers at Torbay Council have met with their Police colleagues to review our 
response. 
 
I am writing to all Hackney Carriage Drivers and Plate holders to confirm that response and to offer a 
compromise to these concerns. The first is that the Vaughan Parade rank will remain in use during the 
working day (between 6am to 6pm), so those drivers that rely upon it can continue to do so. 
 
We are also offering to retain the Vaughan Parade rank during the evening and night (between 6pm to 
6am) and The Strand Bus Bay rank (harbour side of The Strand between midnight and 6am) , for a trial 

period of two months. However, this does NOT include The Strand Bus Bay (harbour side) between 
9pm and midnight, which has been allowed ‘unofficially’ to be used as a rank.  
 
If after a trial period of 2 months the problems continue, then these provisions will be withdrawn. The 
two months will commence from 6pm on 17th September 2010.  
 
Finally a temporary rank will be installed outside The Clocktower pub, on Torwood Street  in Torquay 
on Friday and Saturday evenings 6pm to 6am, as a means of trying to ease the situation though it may 
not be in place by the 17th September 2010, though I am hoping it will be. 
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The problems I make reference to above, include the queuing on the Clock Tower roundabout, or the 
driving around it numerous times which results in traffic being blocked, or any queuing in unauthorised 
bus bays or where there are Road Traffic Orders. The removal of the 9pm to midnight ‘unofficial’ use of 
the rear of The Strand (harbourside) is due to significant concerns that have arisen recently with drivers 
queuing on the Clock Tower roundabout, and buses using the roundabout. This has been made more 
difficult recently due to the hoardings that surround the Clock Tower meaning buses do not have a 
good line of sight. This was only ever agreed originally providing drivers policed it and did not queue on 
to the roundabout. However, this has not been the case and as such, this provision is now withdrawn 
 
Although Torbay Council and the Police will endeavour to enforce during the specified trial period, the 
ultimate responsibility is for ALL drivers to ensure that the trial is a success. The responsibility is 
therefore partially yours if you work in this area at night. If you do work on Torquay harbourside at night 
and you want to keep these ranks then obey the Road Traffic Orders and help ensure that others do 
too. 
 
Earlier this year Torbay Council used its Licensing Committee to support the work of the Police and the 
Parking Enforcement Team and a number of drivers were suspended for 7 days. So can you please 
take this as a warning as any driver who is caught parking or queuing in areas with Road Traffic 
Orders, runs the risk of having their drivers licence suspended. Although our enforcement will be 
concentrating initially on the harbourside, this will apply elsewhere too.  
 
If you have any enquiries then please do not hesitate to contact Craig Noble, Shaun Rackley or myself. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
 
 

Steve Cox 
Environmental Health Manager (Commercial) 
Community Safety 
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Schools and services for children and young people ● social care and housing ● recycling, waste disposal and 

clean streets ● community safety ● roads and transportation ● town planning ● tourism, harbours and 

economic regeneration ● consumer protection and licensing ● leisure, museums, libraries and arts  

If you require this in a different format or language, please contact me.  

 

 

 

 Please reply to: Shaun Rackley 

Licensing & Public Protection 

Roebuck House, Abbey Road, 

Torquay, Devon 

TQ2 5EJ 

Mr D Zarezadeh 

 

(address removed) 

 

My ref: SAR090447 

Your ref: SRU  155329 

Telephone: 01803 208121 

Fax: 01803 208854 

E-mail: Shaun.Rackley@torbay.gov.uk 

Website: www.torbay.gov.uk 

Date: 28th October 2010 

 

 

 

Dear Mr Zarezadeh, 

 

Re:  Hackney Carriage Number 102 – Registration Number WF57 ZUA  

     
I am writing to you to inform you that your vehicle registration details have been passed to me by Torbay Council’s Parking 

Enforcement Officers because your vehicle has been seen illegally parked on Union Street, Torquay. The Parking 

Enforcement Officers have informed me that at 10:37hrs on Monday 18th October 2010 and again at 14:30hrs on  Friday 22nd 

October 2010 your vehicle was parked on double yellow lines outside Natwest Bank on Union Street.  Please be reminded 

that you should not be parking illegally at any time and any further breaches of parking regulations could result in you being 

brought before the Licensing Committee to explain your actions.  I have enclosed the relevant photographs from the dates 

quoted. 

 

As I am sure you are aware there have been many problems with the parking of taxis around Torquay for sometime now and 

we have reached the point where we can no longer allow this situation to continue. As a result many meetings have taken 

place between various representatives of the Council, the Taxi Trade and the Police and the result of these meetings is that 

the taxi trade have asked for a period of sustained enforcement which is now taking place. During this enforcement time, 

registration numbers of illegally parked vehicles are being taken by Licensing Staff, Parking Staff and the Police as well as 

CCTV and these numbers will be passed to the Licensing Section and if any vehicle is seen to be repeatedly breaching 

parking regulations then action will be taken against the driver of the offending vehicle.  

 

 

Please ensure that in the future, you park your vehicle legally and in full compliance with all road traffic orders at all times. If 

you were not the driver of the vehicle at this time please accept my apologies, however I do need you to contact me to advise 

me of who was driving your vehicle at the time this incident took place. 

 

Should you wish to discuss this matter further then please contact me on the above telephone number. 

 

Yours sincerely 
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Shaun Rackley 

Licensing Support Officer 

Licensing & Public Protection 

 

ENC’S 
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Schools and services for children and young people ● social care and housing ● recycling, waste disposal and 

clean streets ● community safety ● roads and transportation ● town planning ● tourism, harbours and 

economic regeneration ● consumer protection and licensing ● leisure, museums, libraries and arts  

If you require this in a different format or language, please contact me.  

 

 

 

 

Appendix 7 Please reply to: Shaun Rackley 

Licensing & Public Protection 

Roebuck House, Abbey Road, 

Torquay, Devon 

TQ2 5EJ 

Mr D Zarezadeh 

 

(Address removed) 

My ref:  

Your ref: SRU 160044 

Telephone: 01803 208121 

Fax: 01803 208854 

E-mail: Shaun.rackley@torbay.gov.uk 

Website: www.torbay.gov.uk 

Date: 4th March 2011 

 

 

Dear Mr Zarezadeh, 

 

Re:  Hackney Carriage Number 102 – Registration Number WF57 ZUA 

     
I am writing to inform you that your vehicle has been seen illegally parked on the Harbourside at Torquay by Licensing 

Enforcement Officers. Your vehicle was seen at 00:37 hrs on Saturday 19th February 2011 parked illegally on double yellow 

lines at the rear of the bus lane on the seaward side of Torquay Harbour.  At the time in question a police van which was on 

an emergency shout came around the clocktower roundabout and moved you on as your vehicle was causing an obstruction 

in the highway.  

 

As we have reminded you in previous correspondence you should not be parking illegally at any time and you were warned 

that any further breaches of parking regulations could result in you being brought before the Licensing Committee to explain 

your actions.  

 

From our records we have recently written to you, (Ref: SAR090447, dated 28th October 2010) regarding illegal parking on 

another separate occasion.  As a result of this I would now like you to write to me as soon as possible and in no case no later 

than 7 days from receipt of this letter to explain your actions as to why you think it is acceptable to be carrying on breaking 

parking regulations. On receipt of this information the Licensing Manger will decide whether to take the matter to Licensing 

Committee for actioning. 

 

Should you wish to discuss this matter further then please contact me on the above telephone number. 

 

Yours sincerely 

 

Shaun Rackley 

Licensing Support Officer 

Licensing & Public Protection. 
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